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	City of Long Beach

Working Together to Serve
	Memorandum



	Date:
	November 10, 2008

	To:
	Economic of Development and Finance Committee Members

	From:
	Deputy Chief Mike Garcia, Fire Marshal/s/

	Subject:
	Report on Fire Sprinkler Alternatives for Existing Multi-Family and High-Rise Residential Buildings



As a result of the devastating Paradise Gardens Apartment fire of December 8, 2006, the City Council requested the Fire Marshal and the Building Official to complete an evaluation of the current fire and building code requirements pertaining to fire sprinklers and fire alerting systems within the City of Long Beach.

The Paradise Gardens Report documented the impact of fire sprinklers, fire alerting systems and the effectiveness of such systems on fire and life safety.  The report made eight recommendations for amendments to existing regulations.  Five of the eight recommendations were approved and are currently ordinances within the Long Beach Municipal Code, helping to make Long Beach a safer community. 

Summary of progress to date:

12-19-06
Council requested a report on existing Fire Code and recommendations for changes to be submitted to the Public Safety Committee. 

1-30-07 Staff report with recommendations was presented to the Public Safety Committee.

4-03-07
Fire, Building, and Industry presentations made to Public Safety Committee.

5-22-07
Public Safety Committee recommends to Council the adoption of the eight Fire Sprinkler and Fire Alerting Systems recommendations.

6-19-07
Council approves five of the eight recommendations and refers the remaining three to the Economic Development and Finance Committee (EDF) to review for any available financial assistance to property owners with installing fire sprinkler systems.

4-15-08
Presentation made to the EDF.  Direction was given to come up with an alternative safety plan in lieu of installing a fire sprinkler system and to review plan with a fire-focus group made up of various stakeholders from the community.
7-16-08
Plan reviewed with fire-focus group at the Neighborhood Resource Center.  Plan was adjusted based on comments from group.

Since the Paradise Gardens Apartments fire of December 8, 2006, which prompted the request for recommendations to make Long Beach’s building safer, we have experienced two other significant fires in an un-sprinklered high-rise residential building, the Galaxy Towers.  This is mentioned to remind us all that even with the best of intentions, we can’t completely eliminate the threat of an accidental fire. 

Once again, I need to reiterate that there are no safety alternatives that are as effective as a combination of Fire Alerting and Fire Sprinkler Systems.  

Today, as requested, I would like to present the following Alternative Safety Plan in lieu of Fire Sprinkler Systems.
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